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Late Plelstocene Human Occupation
of the Morecambe Bay Area

by C R Sallsbury

fntroduction

Followlng the discovery of three late Upper
PalaeoIithic, "creswelllan" artefacts in
stratified deposits in a phreatic condult
known as Lindale Low Cave in 1987, (Salis-
bury,1988) further excavation has been
carried out at the site (SD 4173 8014). Ini-
tially, this work took place lnside the
conduit (lbid., figure 2l but a major roof
collapse in November 1 988 caused attention to
be turned to the external area of the site
where remnants of former cave flII deposlts
have survived at the base of what is now a
Iimestone cliff.Investigation of these lnter-
naI deposits has added another nine flint
artefacLs to the late Upper Palaeolithlc
inventory from this locality and establlshed
nore about the nature of the site and its
deposits.

The 1 989 excavations

The entrance to the phreatic conduit or
"Iovrer cave" at Lindale Low occurs on the
southwest slde of a limestone face about 1 0m
high. At the base of this cliff, a mantle of
recent soil and scree was found to be cover-
ing brecciated deposits and stalagmite which
in an area of high precipitation, must have
formed within an enclosed or protected area
such as a cave or rockshelter. The presence
of large boulders from the collapse of a roof
or overhang confirm this view, and although
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the character of the cavity has been diffi-
cult to determine with any certainty because

area towards Morecambe BaY.

Stratigraphy

An area of about 1 80 sguare metres was exca-
vated in the former cave deposits and the
stratigraphy exposed is summarised in Table
1. Removaf of the recent soil exposed a
breccia consisting of a self-supporting mass
of angular, edge-rounded Iimestone clasts
with IittIe matrix in the interstices- This
breccia varied from 0.60 to 2.5mm thick and
$ras generally heavily cemented and unal-tered
except in a rectangular area of about 1 B

square metres adjacent to the cliff face
where it was corroded and soft. This area
coincides with the location of a cow byre
photographed in 1 885 and present on the site
for some fifty years. It is assumed that cow
urine al-tered the calcite and that recent
organic material may consequently have pene-
trated through the breccia, contaminating it
and possibly levels below.

Sealed between the breccia (context 2l and
the underlying coarse, waterlain (context 6)
gravels which were observed to be similar in
colour, texture and lithology to those of
context 14/14a in the lower conduit (Salis-
bury, 1988) a discontinuous unit of fine'
brownish silt (context 5), varying from 0.22
to 0.44m in thickness' was recorded. No
structure was observed in these silts and

their mode of deposition is uncertain but
they are similar to the silts described
informally as the upper cave earths (context
13/13a1 t in the lower conduit (ibid) with
which they may correlate. As in the lower
conduit (ibid), all of the nine flint arte-
facts were recovered from the silt unj-t,
(context 5 ).

The artefacts
AII of the artefacts ( figures 1 and 2l are
made of good guality flint which has acquired
a greyish white patina. They are in fresh
condition and exhibit little or no abrasion
or edge damage which suggests that they have
not been transported from another locality
and redeposited at the site.

Seven of the pieces (Figure 1. 1-3i figure 2.
4-7 I $/ere found in close proximity within a
surface area of 0.20m sguare, about 0.05m
from the cave wall-. The pieces found near
the cave wal-] include a modif ied blade
( figure 1 .1 ) , two complete, ( figures 1 .2 and
2.1 I retouched bladelets ( figures 1 .3 and
2.21 and two broken and burnt pieces (figure
2.3 and 2.41. The blade has been struck from
an opposed platform core and modified with
abrupt marginal retouch extending from the
tip to just above the midpoint of the right
edge. The tip exhibits an ancient break and
the left edge is slightly modified by discon-
tinuous retouch, probably edge damage. The
proximal- end of one of the complete bl=adelets
(figure 1.21 has been modified by abrupt,
marginal retouch to produce a pointed butt
and similar retouch extends along the right
edge, becoming slightly more invasive to
produce the pointed distal tip. The bladelet

o
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Flgure 1

o
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is stuck from a single platform core and has
a twisted profile. The bilateral retouch of
the proximal end is characteristic of a
penknife point. One of the broken bladelets
( figure 1 .3 ) from an opposed platform core
retains remnants of similar retouch on either
side of the broken proximal end and the
distal end exhibits possible impact damaqe.
The proximal retouch and the nature of the
distal break suggest a penknife point, possi-
bly discarded after use. The convex backed
bladelet ( figure 2.1 I also shows a possible
impact fracture at its distal end and the
bladelet fragment ( figure 2.2) which has
retouch on the right edge may be part of a
similar tooI. Both of the unretouched pieces
(figure 2.3 and 2.4) lack their proximal end
due to ancient damage. They also exhibit
hackly fractures and are burnt. Unfortunate-
Iy, neither piece was thick enough or suffi-
ciently heated to allow a thermoluminescence
age determination.

Within the exposed remnant of the cave depos-
it, the other two artefact finds appeared
dispersed and isolated by comparison with
those from near the waII. One of the pieces
is a bladelet retouched to a point at both
ends, the other, a blade from an opposed
platform core, has continuous marginal re-
touch on the left edge but the right edge is
irregular and stiII retains some cortex.

Interpretation

Like the previously reported artefacts
( Salisbury, 1 98B ) , the latest finds from
Lindale Low faIl weIl within the typological
range of the late Upper Palaeolithic of
northern Britain. This typological affilia-
tion suggests that human activity might have
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F1gure 2

taken place at the locality during the late
Devensian, between perhaps 12r000 and 11 r000
BP. Independent evidence for this dating
could not be obtained at the site because
biological evidence has not been preserved
and the sediments have proved unsuitable for
radiometric dating methods. Unfortunately'
there is also a lack of reliable dates for
similar assemblages. For examPle, uncertain-
ty persists about the age of the backed
Ulaaefets from nearby Kirkhead Cave (GaIe
and Hunt' 1 985, 1 990; Salisbury, 1986i Tip-
ping, 1986) and there is now l-ittle hope of
iurther investigation at this site because it
has been fiIIed with granite chippings by
English Heritage. Similar material from
other northern sites such as Fox HoIe Cave
and Mother Grundy's Parlour, Derbyshire and
Kinsey and Victoria caves, Yorkshire also
lacks reliable dating. However, this further
evidence from Lindale Low at least confirms
human activity in the northwest during the
Iate glacial and the variation between the
angle-backed blade found in the lower conduj-t
and the backed bladelets and penknife points
from the exposed cave deposits may suggest
more than one visit to the site by people who
had a territorial range Iarge enough for them
to obtain good quality flint which does not
occur naturally in this region.

Conclusion

Excavations at Lindale Low have Proved that

O
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the evidence of late glacial human activity
found at Kirkhead Cave'on the edge of the

? Lake Dj-strict is neither exceptional lor' incredible and indicates a need for further
palaeolenvironmental research to test long
held hypotheses about inhospitable conditions
which supposedly made this region uninhabita-
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ble until
period.

Context
number

1.

Thickness

0 to 250mm

60mm to 2.5m

mean 20Omm
max. 400m

0 to 45Omm

220mm to 440mm

0 to 700mm

200mm to 400mm

the early Holocence/Mesolithic
Lindale Low has now been scheduled.
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Nature

Modern loam and
vegetation, with
recent glassr pot-
tery and metal.
Stalagmite and clast
supported limestone
breccia unit with
IittIe matrix.
Clasts angular with
slight edge round-
ing.
Frost-shattered
angular limestone
fragments.
Fine clayey-siIts
with some intrusive,
frost-shattered
limestone clasts and
small, water-rounded
erratics.
Fine silt without
intrusive rock.
GlaciaIIy derived,
coarser grey/green
gravels with rounded
pebbles of green
slate. Heavily
cemented.
As Context 6 but
incorporating frost-
shattered Iimestone
fragments.
Bedrock

*2.

3.

4.

5.

6.

*

t7.
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